HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JULY 14, 2020 - 7:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Millias wanted to acknowledge Tom Schindler and Andrew Elliott-Smith for their hard work during this pandemic and presented each of them with a plaque.  
Bert Gaynor, member of M&SBC also wanted to give a special thanks to Building Director, Scott Materna, who also has gone above and beyond over the last few months.  His professionalism and performance has been one-hundred percent from fogging the buildings, cleaning each office & building and making sure everyone has what they need to safely serve the public.  The M&SBC has put a letter in his file commending him on this.  
AGENDA

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, July 14, 2020. 

MINUTES

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:
 
Regular Session – June 2, 2020
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:
	Vendor Warrant
	#118
	$    187,751.69

	Payroll Warrant
	#119
	$    180,308.26

	School Warrant
	#120
	$    265,077.03 

	Vendor Warrant
	#121
	$      42,100.85

	Vendor Warrant
	#1
	$ 1,464,022.77

	Payroll Warrant
	#2
	$      85,529.30

	Vendor Warrant
	#3
	$      25,380.86

	Withholding Warrant
	#4
	$      90,091.03

	Ambulance Commitment

from 6/15/20 – 6/21/20
	for
	$      35,541.72

	Ambulance Commitment

from 6/22/20 – 6/28/20
	for
	$      35,329.39

	Ambulance Commitment

from 6/29/20 – 7/5/20
	for
	$      26,746.42
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AFFIRMED BILLS

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to affirm approval of the following Selectmen Bills:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/June) …........................................
Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/June) …........................................

Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/June) ………………..............
KP Law P.C (legal/June) ………………………………………...
	$    380.00
$    260.00
$ 2,237.50
$ 1,433.50


Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Michael Gilman, Esquire (legal/June) …………………………...
Town of Halifax (reimburse petty cash) …………………………

Charles Seelig (mileage 8/8/19-3/6/20) ………………………….

RELX d/b/a LexisNexis (MA law subscription) ………………...
	$ 286.00
$     8.70

$ 354.53

$   70.00


APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitment:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 5 
	$ 1,280,695.86

	School Warrant
	# 122
	$      82,769.35

	Mobile Home Park fee
	# 7
	$        5,160.00


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	MIIA Property & Casualty Group, Inc. (annual policy) ……….
Regional Old Colony Comm. Center (dispatching services) .….
Express Newspapers (ad/RFP/land) …………………................
MA Municipal Human Resources (annual dues FY21) ………..
MMMA (annual dues FY21) …..................................................
CNA Surety Direct Bill(bond/L. McCarthy) …………………..
Chubb & Son (special risk accident insurance policy) ………...
	$ 213,026.00
$ 150,000.00
$          65.00
$        225.00
$        166.50
$        600.00
$   32,374.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Road Opening – 13 Dwight Street
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2020-12 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 3’ x 5’ x 3’ road cut trench to abandon gas service at the main for the above location.
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Road Opening – 330 Plymouth Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2020-11 issued to East Coast Landscaping & Construction, Inc. for a 4’0” x 40’0” road cut to install new water service at the above location.

Reappointment – Tree Warden
Moved by Garron an seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously reappointed R. Steven Hayward as Tree Warden, term to expire June 30, 2023.

163 Plymouth Street
The Selectmen’s Office has received complaints about conditions at this property (lots of junk, possible hazardous materials being stockpiled, collection of boats).  A letter has been sent to the Federal National Mortgage Association.  The BOS will be updated on July 28th.

58 Pine Street North

Andrews requested an update about permits for this property.  Chris Carmichael determined on March 4, 2020, that the property had a buildable lot (he noted various restrictions that might come into play depending on the plans).  Chris Carmichael issued a provision approval of a building permit on June 2, 2020 and signed the building permit on June 19th.  Andrews asked if we need to continue to pay him and Seelig said yes.  
Metro Mayors Coalition/Pledge – Principles Action to Address Racism
Seelig did not know if the Board wanted to sign on to this document.  He forwarded it to Chief Chaves for his thoughts.  As of “press time”  he has not gotten anything in writing from him although he knows that he read the document.
Council on Aging – Outdoor Programs 

COA Director, Susan Lawless, has provided the Board with a detailed list of protocols and procedures for the Council on Aging’s plans to have some programs and services provided outside of Pope’s Tavern.  The CoA, with the help of the M&SBC, plans to purchase a tent to provide shade for some activities.  There will be a limited amount of people who can attend.  
Playground Signage

There are examples from other communities in the mail folder.  Seelig hopes to order permanent signage for the Town’s playgrounds and fields, updated for the Phase III protocols, later this week.
Line Item Transfer

Moved by Garron an seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the following line item transfer:
	FROM
	TO
	AMOUNT

	Police Wages

#01-210-5115
	Communications

#01-219-5230
	$ 3,000.00


Pope’s Tavern Roof Project
The architect, Angel Kyriakides, provided some additional information based on the questions from Millias and Piccirilli.  Vertex had a number of suggestions and recommendations for additional information for the plans and the specifications.  Seelig is waiting to hear back from Materna as to how to approach the architect about the suggestions and is working with Vertex on the bid documents, prevailing wage schedule and advertising.  Millias added that Vertex did a great job.  
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Marilyn’s Landing Project

Board signed a letter a couple of weeks ago confirming that the Town continues to receive updates from MacDonald Industries about the on-going work to fill and grade the properties on the Halifax/Bridgewater line for a future solar field.
Annual Town Meeting

Currently, the ATM is scheduled for Saturday, August 1st.  Seelig is waiting to hear back from Dennis Carman about postponing it again to Saturday, August 22nd or 29th and is working with East West Event Services to provide a professional A/V/IT set up using the gym (probably a max of 100 people given social distancing) and the Multi-Purpose Room (perhaps another 40-50 people).  He said that Matt Durkee and Scott Materna were on Board with the postponement and working with East West Event Services.  He asked the Board if they wanted him to take a look at the auditorium at Silver Lake?  Garron thought it was wise to have an alternate place.  Andrews said the feedback from the Kingston fire chief was that they were not comfortable having the Kingston Town Meeting in the SL auditorium and said Kingston is holding it at KES & KIS and will run audio between the two school gyms. 
Highway Back-up Generator

Probably as part of any capital plan for FY2022, the Highway Department needs a backup for its phone system to keep it running when there are power outages and the generator is not already on.  Seelig is not sure if the Barn has a generator - if not then the Town should obtain one but if it does it may need to be upgraded.  Andrews suggested having a standard phone line for emergencies.  
Silver Lake Regional School District FY2021 Budget

As the District’s budget has not yet been approved, the MA Department of Elementary and Secondary Education has approved a 1/12th budget with assessments to the three communities.  Those assessments may differ from the amounts that the State has approved for the Town’s own 1/12thbudget, including the line items for Silver Lake.  Any differences will need to be worked out by DESE and Division of Local Services.
Parking Lingan Street Beach

While there is no formal signage prohibiting parking on the beach itself, informally it is not a good thing.  Seelig is working with Tom Schindler to produce “no parking beyond this point” signage but we’ll also need to either provide an exception for vehicles with handicapped plates/placards or provide better access for those with physical disabilities to get from the parking area to the beach.
Rescind Judy Rakutis’ Appointment to OCES 

OCES has notified the Town that there are no alternate delegates from the communities.  Therefore, the Board needs to rescind its previous vote appointing Judy Rakatis as the alternate.
Moved by Garron an seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously rescinded its vote on May 26th to appoint Judy Rakutis as the Old Colony Elder Services Alternate.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

Bud’s Goods – Public Forum

The Massachusetts Cannabis Control Commission has asked the Town, through the Board of Selectmen, to confirm (or not) that the project proposed by Bud’s Goods and Provisions confirms with the Town’s by-laws.

Selectmen Meeting – July 14, 2020
             Page 5

The challenge with answering that question is that the CCC declined to provide the Town with the application by Bud’s Goods.  Seelig’s recommendation would be that the Board send a note back neither confirming nor not confirming given the lack of information given but mentioning:

1) The likely parcel is zoned “Industrial” and the cultivation and processing of recreational marijuana is an allowable use (with a special permit) on land zoned Industrial.

2) Some of the parcel is in the floodplain and there may be additional restrictions/permits needed depending on the use of the property.

3) Despite it being allowed via a special permit, the use might be considered to be prohibited under Chapter 167-9 (Prohibited Uses) due to the following language:

In any district no use will be permitted which will produce a nuisance or hazard from fire or explosion, toxic or corrosive fumes, gas, smoke, odors, obnoxious dust or vapor, harmful radioactivity, offensive noise or vibration, flashes, objectionable effluent or electrical interference which may affect or impair the normal use and peaceful enjoyment of any property, structure or dwelling in the neighborhood.  

4) Someone commented that it might be a violation of the aquifer protection part of the zoning by-law. However, this part of Halifax is not part of that overlay district.

5) And there was another comment about wetlands protection.  That is not part of the Town’s zoning by-law.  If permits due to work in or near wetlands are needed, then Bud’s Goods will have to meet with the Conservation Commission.

There were a number of comments on Facebook.  Aside from Frederick McGovern’s they dealt mostly with finances and whether this was a suitable place for the enterprise, not on the actual question of zoning.  The BOS might want to send a letter back saying that since we do not have the application back we cannot make a determination.  If Bud’s Goods obtains a provisional license, then it will still need to obtain a special permit from the Zoning Board of Appeals and site plan approval from the Planning Board.  These will be public meeting and the public will be invited to participate.  Millias said it makes sense to send a letter to CC stating we do not have enough information to make a call on this.  Garron agreed and Andrews asked what did the Board sign Seelig said a Host Community Agreement (not a permit), which is an agreement between the two parties about responsibilities and financial payments.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to have Seelig send a letter to the Cannabis Control Commission stating the Board cannot make a determination due to the lack of information.
Donations to the Beautification Committee

The committee has received $250 from Rockland Trust and $500 from North Easton Savings Bank.

Affirm Line Item Transfers

Moved by Garron an seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed the following line item transfers:
	FROM
	TO
	AMOUNT

	Police Wages

#01-210-5115
	Police Expense

#01-217-5420
	$ 6,500.00

	Trash Collection Disposal

#66-435
	Recycling Center Expenses

#66-433
	$ 3,000.00

	Snow & Ice

#01-423-5850
	Streetlights

01-424-5210
	$ 5,000.00
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Massachusetts IT Bond Bill

Senator Brady proposed an amendment that would provide $185,000 for Halifax for laptops, a document retrieval system, an electronic permitting system and an electronic payroll system.  We will see how this plays out (the Town also is trying to finance these projects via the CARES Act money.

Floodplain Maps and Zoning 
As FEMA, in essence, un-issued its requirements that the communities approve new floodplain maps, FEMA will have to re-issue the maps and Halifax will have about six months in order to incorporate them into the by-laws.  FEMA is aiming tor ATM 2021. 
Andrews v. Halifax – 1st Case
Gordon C. Andrews files on June 25th asking that Judge Vhay’s stay be lifted.  The Party Trust files on June 29th requesting to extend time to obtain permits.  Judge Vhay extends stay until at least July 18th.  Telephonic conference moved from July 18th to July 28th.  Seelig assumes that the status remains quo for the time being.

Andrews v. Halifax – 2nd Case
Amended filing of the complaint by Gordon C. Andrews on July 10th.

Andrews’ Appeals 1 & 2  w/ZBA
Both appeals have been continued to August 10th.

Amanda’s Estates/Special Permit (Wellhead)/Planning Board
The Planning Board filed its decision letter (denial based on 2-2 vote) on July 2nd.  The party Trust has notified the Court that it plans to appeal this decision.  Appeal was filed today.  
Recycling Contamination Audit
Waste Management audits the recycling loads delivered to it (including Halifax).  The Town’s passed with a 6.4% contamination rate (10% is passing).  Thanks to the recycling staff for ensuring that the Town received a good grade.  
Walnut Street Traffic Issues
Harold Sprague asked if there had been any further discussions about traffic and truck issues on Walnut Street.  Seelig told him he would bring this to the Board, but he was not aware of anything in particular.  In the past other people have complained about the truck traffic and speeding, which the Board has been aware of.  
Resident Chris Winiewicz from Circuit Street was in the audience and wanted to touch upon Marilyn’s Landing/Macdonald Industries.  He knows highway has a tough time with keeping the roads up to date and asked if there was any thought as to how many 18 wheelers are tearing up Walnut and Circuit Street going back and forth to that project.  Millias did not realize they were going in that way.  Seelig suggested the following: 
· he can contact MacDonald Industries giving them the proper routes
· the Board could start a weight limit on these streets

· the Board could do a truck exclusion
Seelig said they cannot do a complete truck exclusion because the trucks are coming from Bridgewater and they would have to approve a truck exclusion route that basically the trucks would have to stay on Rt. 104 go down Rt. 106 then down Rt. 105, which Bridgewater will not agree to.  For our local streets that the trucks don’t actually have to be using we can do a truck exclusion for Circuit.  
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Gordon R. Andrews (in the audience) suggested putting a “dead end “ sign and Hayward said that is a good idea.  Seelig and Hayward did not know they were going up there.  Millias said they could do all of the above.  Hayward said he will get signs and Seelig said he will call MacDonald Industries and start the truck exclusion process. 
Red Cross Blood Drive
Blood Drive has been scheduled for Saturday, August 8 from 9am to 2pm. Here at the Halifax Town Hall.  Sign up at redcrossblood.org

Animal Control Officer/Job Description/Recruitment
Three job descriptions exist (2013, 2017, 2020).  The Board may want to review them with the Police Chief before hiring the new ACO.  Deadline for application is July 24th.

FEMA Grant to Fire Department 
The fire department has received $10,555.81 for the Assistance to Firefighters Grant Program – COVID-19 Supplement.  Congrats to Chief Viveiros for acquiring it.  
Franklin Street Solar Field Amended Agreement
The Board previously approved a change in the effective date of the agreement from March 2020 to March 2021.  
Simple Recycling – Pink Bags for Textiles
The company no longer is providing monthly per pound payment but given the cost of recyclables to the Town any diversion from the waste/recycling stream is financially beneficial so the program should continue.  

Fisheries & Wildlife – Katztenberger Property – Elm Street
DFW has acquired the land .  there will be a small parking area that will provide access to the southern edge of DFW’s property in this area.  Joan Pierce thanked the Board of Health, Building Department  and the Treasurer-Collector’s office for their help.  
Document  Requirements from Municipal Officials
The Board has received a wide variety of responses.  Seelig is recommending making no changes.  If a municipal official would like to submit a written request for documents, nothing prevents that municipal official from doing so.  The same is true for a municipal official who receives a request - they can always take a verbal request and turn it into a written request.  In either case it becomes an official document request under the State’s law and both parties have various responsibilities under the law.   Requiring that every request be made in writing can put up barriers between municipal official and Seelig believes it is detrimental to the general attitude of cooperation among town officials.  The best way is verbal and written request is not necessary.  Millias, Andrews and Garron were fine with this. 
CARES Act Funds

There have been a number of requests from various departments.  Seelig will make copies for the Board and they can approve an initial list at their meeting on July 28th.  Plymouth County has set aside specific funding for libraries, Councils on Aging and programs for veterans so any requests in those areas should be directed to that specific funding.  Andrews asked if there has been any talk of what Plymouth County was going to do for the school and Seelig believes Silver Lake is getting $225 per student but can check with LaNatra and Brady to confirm it.  
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Cemetery Fees
The Cemetery Superintendent, Steven Hayward, has asked the BOS to approve a new fee schedule for the sale of graves.  The fees were lasted updated in November 2018.  Proposed fees were given to the BOS as well as comparable towns.  Garron asked what the increase was and Hayward said from $175 to $400 and for the cremation garden it is $300.  He knows that it is a big jump, but Halifax is still in line with other towns.  Garron said that the other towns are still above what he is asking.  Hayward said back in 2018 the BOS asked if he thought his increase was enough and thought it was but after doing research he saw it wasn’t.  Andrews asked what the money from Lots & Grave is spent on and Hayward said it goes into the cemetery fund.  Seelig said the operating budget is taxes and some of the money can be used for equipment and improvements at the cemetery.  The principal in the perpetual care account be touched and only the interest can be used.  In the past the Board has asked at Town meeting if the money can be spent just so there is official approval from the town.  Hayward had listed on the handout what he has sold on boulders and pillars and is asking if he can use the money from the ones sold to continue to buy more  Millias said that makes sense and thinks more will be sold because it is becoming more and more popular.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the board unanimously authorized the expenditure of Lots & Graves funds for the purpose of purchasing Pillars and Boulders, such expenditure is not to exceed $4,000.

Line Item Transfers
Moved by Garron an seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the following line item transfers:

	FROM
	TO
	AMOUNT

	Fire Dept PT Wages                         

#01-220-5120
	Fire Vehicle & Equip. Maintenance

#01-225-5243
	$ 2,500.00

	Snow & Ice

#01-423-5850
	Stormwater

01-419-5245
	$ 1,702.69

	Snow & Ice

#01-423-5850
	Stormwater

01-419-5245
	$ 6,022.31

	Trash Collection

#44-435
	Center Expenses

#44-433
	$ 3,000.00

	Snow & Ice

#01-423-5850
	Streetlights

#01-424-5210
	$ 5,000.00


Re-Opening Holmes Public Library
The library plans to re-open to the public for in house services on July 20th.  The Library Director, Jean Gallant, has submitted hours, protocols and procedures - copies have been given to the Board.   
Beautification Committee Vacancies 

There are two vacancies on the committee.  The committee recommends that Adrian Barclay and Kristen Lofstrom be appointed.  The office will arrange for them to come in on July 28th for a meet and greet.  
Shared Streets Grants
This has not been approved by the State .  Seelig plans on filing some type of appeal even though there is no formal process.  Millias was for pursuing it.  The grant will be for sidewalks from the Housing Authority to Route 58 and Cranberry Drive to Cranberry Drive.  
Selectmen Meeting – July 14, 2020
             Page 9
Ambulance Abatement 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for June 2020 in the amount of $94,146.04.

Possible Second STM

Possible Articles would include the sidewalks, Pasture Lane, traffic enforcement and a truck for the Water Department.  This would be held the same day that is already scheduled for the ATM & STM.  Millias and Garron stated they could wait till July 28th to decide.  
South Shore Family Network – Story Walk – Millennium Trail 

Working with the Holmes Public library South Shore Family Network would like to have a story walk along the Millennium Trail.  The BOH Agent, Susan Basile and John Shea have been notified.  This will not be a permanent installation due to the weather.  

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved having a Story Walk along the Millennium Trail hosted by South Shore Family Network and Holmes Public Library. 
Great Hall Storage Room – IT Office

The Board was asked if they were interested in moving the IT Office to the Great Hall storage room – heating and air conditioning will need to be installed.  Millias was inclined to hold off on this as they need to look at IT in general.  Andrews was fine with moving the office because personally if he were interviewing for the job he would not want the existing IT room as his office.  Millias said if we were in that position the move could be done pretty quickly and would like to get some input from Materna.  Garron said if it improved his ability to do his job whether it was him or another individual in the position then it is a good idea but could not see moving the office just for the sake of it.  Seelig said that they can think about it a little more as it does not have to get done immediately.  Andrews asked to get input from Materna for their next meeting.
Cemetery Fee Increase
Moved Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the fee schedule presented by the Cemetery Superintendent for the Cemetery Department, effective July 15, 2020.
Silver Lake Teacher Negotiations
Andrews informed the Millias and Garron that they are going into negotiations with the teachers.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:50 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
